
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. G306989

ROBERT RENNER CLAIMANT

TEC THE EMPLOYMENT CO., INC. RESPONDENT

LIBERTY MUTUAL GROUP RESPONDENT
CARRIER

OPINION FILED MAY 14, 2014

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by MICHAEL ELLIG, Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by JAMES ARNOLD, II, Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On December 12, 2013, and subsequently on February 13, 2014,

the above captioned claim came on for hearings at Fort Smith,

Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was conducted on October 23,

2013, and a pre-hearing order was filed on October 23, 2013.   A

copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked Commission's Exhibit

No. 1 and made a part of the record without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:
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1. Whether the claimant’s alleged specific incident back

injury of August 19, 2013, to compensable.

2. Whether the claimant is entitled to medical related to his

alleged injury.

3. Whether the claimant is entitled to temporary total

disability for his alleged injury from August 20, 2013, to a date

to be determined.

4. Whether the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an

attorney’s fee.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that on August 19, 2013
he sustained a compensable injury to his back
that has and does requires medical services
and has caused him to be temporarily totally
disabled from August 20, 2013 through the
present.  He further contends that the claim
is controverted in its entirety and his
attorney is entitled to the statutory fee on
all applicable benefits.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents will contend that claimant did
not sustain a compensable injury to his low
back on August 19, 2013.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a fifty-one-year-old male who

was employed by the respondent as a general laborer.  The claimant

alleges that he suffered a compensable specific incident on August

19, 2013.  Following is a portion of the claimant’s testimony, on

direct examination, regarding the specific incident he alleges to

have occurred:

“Q  Did you experience an accident on August
19, 2013?
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A  That particular day, yes.  I was working
and removing pallets, and at that -- sometime
in the afternoon, I can't recollect what time,
I took a pallet over to the stacked pallets,
and leaned it up against the pallet, squatted
down, lifted it up, and that's when something
happened.  Something happened in my back, and
I just -- at that time, just thought maybe it
was just something that we received when we're
working sometimes, but it just did not go
away.

Q  What didn't go away?

A  The shooting pain in my back.”

The claimant testified that he reported his alleged back

injury to a person named “Darren” who was also employed by the

respondent as a supervisor.  The claimant testified that “Darren”

instructed him to go to Cooper Clinic.  The claimant testified that

he was unable to continue to work but had to wait in the break room

until he could get a ride to Cooper Clinic.  Following is the

claimant’s direct examination testimony regarding going to Cooper

Clinic that date:

“Q  All right.  When you got your ride, what
did you do then?

A  As I noticed going to -- Darren suggested
going to the clinic, and as I was going to
there and -- the parking lot was completely
filled, and for me to go in there with a bunch
of sick people, I just said, "Just take me
home.  I want to lay down."  So that's what I
did.  And then – that's what I did.”

The claimant also testified that the next day he went to the

respondent’s place of business to “let them know what happened.”

Following is his direct examination testimony regarding that

encounter:
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“Q  All right.  When did you contact anybody
next with TEC?

A  It was the next day, I think, August 20th.
I do believe.  And I got down to TEC and let
them know what happened, and the nurse, Susan,
says, "Well, I can put you onto work release
for a couple of days, and just take some
ibuprofen."  She looked at my back, and she
said that there was no swelling.  I tried to
sit down and I popped right back up.  She got
ahold of Bud, who is sitting here now, who is
the manager at TEC.  He said, "This is what I
want you to do."  He said, "I want you to go
get your own doctor."

The respondents called Bud Pitchford who is employed by the

respondent as an operations manager.  Mr. Pitchford gave the

following testimony regarding his conversation with the claimant on

August 20, 2013:

“Q  And you have been here also when he
testified about the conversations that he had
with you and the nurse there at TEC on August
the 20th; correct?

A  That's correct.

Q  Do you have some difference as to the facts
that he related about those conversations?

A  Yes.

Q  Okay.  Now, what did Mr. Renner tell you
about his back on August 20, 2013?

A  I asked him what happened, and he said, "I
don't know.  My back's just killing me.  It's
hurting."  And I said, "Well, what happened?"
And he said, "I don't know," and that was
pretty much it.

Q  At any point on August 20, 2013, did he
mention that he had hurt his back at work the
day before, or any other time?

A  No.  When I found out what actually was the
reason he was hurt, and how he hurt it, I
didn't find out until he had retained counsel,
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and then he came in and filled out the Form N
for the Arkansas Workers' –

Q  After he had already been to the emergency
room, several days later?

A  I wasn't even aware that he had taken
himself to the emergency room.

Q  Okay, but at least on August 20, 2013, you
specifically asked Mr. Renner what happened,
and he did not know?

A  That's correct.

Q  And no mention was made of a work-related
injury?

A  That's correct.

Q  Okay.  Did you talk to him about going to
your own chiropractor?

A  Uh-huh.  Actually, my statement to him was,
is, you know, "We all have aches and pains.
We all have aches and pains.  But that's not
necessarily the job of your employer, to pay
for your doctor visits for those daily aches
and pains."  That was my statement to him.

Q  And do you normally send your Workers'
Compensation employees to Dr. Schilling, your
chiropractor?

A  We don't send any Workers' Compensation
claims to a chiropractor.

Q  Okay.  How did you find out that Mr. Renner
was claiming that his back problem was due to
something that he did while working for TEC?

A  Actually I found out whenever the Form N
was filled out, and when Susie fills those
out, they're filled out online when she files
the claim, and then the hard copy is then
emailed to me.”

A medical record from Elite Chiropractic Center in Fort Smith,

Arkansas, date August 21, 2013, shows that the claimant did seek

treatment for his low back on that date.  The report, in part,
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states, “The patient states that the complaint started two days ago

while lifting at work.  The patient states that he had a history of

similar complaints and subsequent laminectomy from a prior injury.”

The claimant was also seen at Spark’s Regional Medical

Center’s emergency room on August 26, 2013.  The history of present

illness portion of the medical record from that visit states, “The

patient is a 50 years old male who presents with lower back injury.

The onset was abrupt.  Duration lasting last week.  Location of

pain; right lumbar.  Character of pain; moderate.  The function

limitation is minimal.  The mitigating factor is negative.  Prior

episode; occasional.  The risk factor is H-O back surgery.”  At

that time the claimant was diagnosed with lumbago and was

prescribed medication for pain and spasm.

The claimant testified that a couple of days after his visit

to the emergency room and after speaking to an attorney he returned

to the respondent’s place of business.  At that time, he asked to

fill out an accident form and asked for reconsideration to go to

Cooper Clinic.  The claimant was allowed to fill out a report of

injury and was allowed to go to Cooper Clinic.  A medical record

from the Occupational Medicine Clinic indicates that the claimant

was seen by Dr. Keith Holder on November 26, 2013.  At the time of

the visit, the claimant reported onset of pain for approximately

fourteen weeks and indicated that his pain level was a 10 out of 10

with pain radiating down his right hip.  The medical report

indicates that the claimant had a positive lumbar MRI for HNP at

the L5-S1 level.  It also indicated that the claimant had a



7

previous lumbar surgery due to a disc problem.  At that time, Dr.

Holder diagnosed the claimant with a disc protrusion at L5-S1 on

the right side, prescribed medication and made a referral for a

neurosurgical evaluation.

The claimant, in this matter, does have a significant history

of lower back difficulties including operative treatment for his

low back performed by Dr. Curt Schroeder on July 2, 2008.  At that

time, the claimant underwent a right sided L4-5 foraminal micro

diskectomy and facetectomy.  A copy of the operation notes from

that surgical intervention is found at Respondents’ Exhibit No. 1,

Page 25.  At the hearing in this matter, the claimant was

questioned on direct examination regarding the effects back surgery

had on his back difficulties.  That testimony follows:

“Q  Okay.  That's fine.  What effect did your
surgery have on these problems you were
experiencing?

A  It released the pain.  It took the pain
away.  I mean, I was -- I felt healthy.  I
mean, I was a happy person.

Q  All right.  Did it resolve the pain and
problems in your hip and legs?

A  Oh, yes.  Definitely.

Q  Did it affect the pain you were having in
your back?

A  It took it away.

Q  After you were released by the doctor that
performed this surgery, did you continue to
have some discomfort in your back?

A  Months later, you know, I thought I felt
some discomfort, and because the scar was
still new, I guess, I was feeling some pain
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and went to the hospital, and they said they
seen something –

MR. ARNOLD: Objection.  
I'm going to object on the basis that this
would be hearsay, as to what any doctors told
him, and that would be reflected by the
medical records, Judge.

THE COURT: All right.  Go ahead.

BY MR. ELLIG:

Q  Just answer my question.  Did you continue
to have some discomfort in your back after the
surgery?

A  No.

Q You didn't have any problems, discomfort,
pain –

A  After the surgery, no.

Q  -- in your back after the surgery?

A  No.

Q  No aches?

A  No, sir.

Q  No pains?

A  No.

Q  No anything?

A  No, sir.

Q  Did you go back and see the doctor about
your back after the surgery?

A  Like I was beginning to say, it just -- the
surgeon – they had to direct me to the same
place where I got the MRI before I got my
surgery.

Q  Okay.  This is not a hard question.  Did
you have some problems with your back prior to
the surgery -- I mean, after the surgery?
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A  No.

Q  Then why did you go back to the doctor?

A  What I was trying to say, I felt some
discomfort.  Okay?  I thought maybe, you know,
something was not right.  So I went and got
examined again, and then they took me to where
I got my -- the neurosurgeon place where I got
it, and they did an MRI and said nothing's
wrong.  They says, "You're probably just
tender from the scar still."

MR. ARNOLD: Objection, Your Honor.  I thought
I had already objected to this.

THE COURT: Sustained.

BY MR. ELLIG:

Q  Just answer the questions now.

MR. ELLIG: Let's take a break, Judge, if we
could.

THE COURT: We will.  We'll take a short break.

(There was a recess.)

THE COURT: We're back on the record after a
short recess.  Sir, I will remind you that you
remain under oath, and Mr. Ellig, you may
begin your inquiry.

MR. ELLIG: All right.

BY MR. ELLIG:

Q  Mr. Renner, are you nervous?

A  Oh, slightly.  I've just never been in a
position like this before.

Q  Okay.  Well, let's back up and try and go
through this again.  Now, after the surgery,
you said that your back problems, the pain in
your back, improved, and the pain in your leg
and hips went away.  Right?

A  Correct.
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Q  Now, did you continue after that period of
time to have some discomfort in your back?

A  Yes.

Q  Was this continuous, or off and on?

A  Off and on.

Q  About how often would you have episodes of
these difficulties?

A  Oh, man.

Q  Would it be yearly?  Or every couple of
years?  Or monthly?  Or weekly?

A  Well, I'd say maybe every six months maybe.

Q  Okay.  Were these problems sufficient to
cause you to seek medical treatment?

A  Yes, sir.

Q  How many times did you seek medical
treatment for your back between the surgery --
or between the time you were released by the
surgeon from following the surgery and August
19, 2013?  Do you recall?

A  Once, maybe twice.

Q  All right.  How long did you receive
treatment for these problems?

A  Like after the surgery.

Q  All right.  When you went back and saw the
doctor about your back after the surgery --
but now we're talking about before August 19
-- how long would you be treated by any doctor
for your back?

A  There was basically no treatment at all.
Just to exercise.”

The claimant was also asked about his back pain after surgical

intervention on cross examination by the respondents’ attorney as

follows:
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“Q  Okay.  And if I understand you, you had
this surgery, and your back pain and your leg
pain just went away?

A  Yes, sir.

Q  And you didn't really have any kind of a
problem, other than just a time or two, maybe,
between 2008 and when this injury occurred on
August 19, 2013.  Is that your testimony?

A  Yes, sir.

Q  Okay, and you didn't have to have any kind
of treatment for it, just exercises at home?

A  Correct.

Q  Did you take any pain medication?

A  After surgery, yes.

Q  Okay.  Did you continue to take pain
medication for your ongoing chronic low back
problem consistently from 2008, up until you
moved to Arkansas in 2013?

A  I think I did.  I think I -- yes, I think I
did.”

The claimant’s testimony regarding his back difficulties after

surgery is in stark contrast to the medical records that were

introduced into evidence.  A medical record dated March 19, 2009,

from Carondelet Health Network Emergency Department, in part,

states as follows:

“Patient has been depressed for four days.  He
says he has multiple overwhelming social
stressors happening.  His wife and his mother
are both on their death beds about to die.
His girlfriend just left him yesterday.  His
car died and he needs a new water pump.  All
of this suddenly overwhelmed him happening all
at once.  He has a history of bipolar disorder
and does not take a lot of stress very well.
His chronic back pain is now also flaring up.
He says that he feels like taking a gun and
shooting himself.  He actually does not have a
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gun at home.  His back is described as a 5/10,
ache in his low back, worse with any
movements.  He has had back surgery but it
failed.  He now has chronic back atmosphere
inflation.  He usually needs Vicaden for his
pain.”

That medical record can be found at Respondents’ Exhibit No. 1,

Page 28.  Another record from the Carondelet Health Network

Emergency Department dated January 3, 2011, under the review of

symptoms section states, “Significant or chronic back pain, that he

buys Percocet from his neighbor.  He is bipolar, not on

medications.  He says he has been under a lot of stress.  No weight

loss.  All other symptoms are reviewed and negative.”  That

document can be found at Respondents’ Exhibit No. 1, Page 47-48.

Another medical record from Carondelet Health Network Emergency

Department dated October 4, 2011, and found at Respondents’ Exhibit

No. 1, Page 50, states, “Back surgery and chronic back pain” in the

past medical history section of that report.

After review of the claimant’s testimony in this matter and

the medical records admitted into evidence and having had the

opportunity to view the claimant providing that testimony, I find

the claimant seriously lacking in credibility.  The claimant

protrays his back difficulties after his surgical intervention as

being completely removed or very minimal.  In fact, at one point in

speaking about his surgical intervention states, “It released the

pain.  It took the pain away.  I mean, I was - I felt healthy.  I

mean, I was a happy person.”  Clearly medical records portray a

much different picture in that it appears that the claimant felt
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his back surgery had failed, was not happy but depressed and had

chronic back problems.

At the hearing in this matter the claimant gave the following

testimony on cross examination regarding a work related knee

problem he had while working for the respondent and how that matter

was handled:

“Q  Okay.  You went to Hiram Walker, and a
couple of months later you have the problem
with your knee.  And what happens, Mr. Renner?

A  I can't explain what happened.

Q  No, what happened when you reported that
you had hurt your knee at Walker?

A  I went to my floor supervisors and let them
know that I twisted my knee somehow and
whatnot.  They seen it all swelled up.  I went
up to Darren and Carla.  They got me a
wheelchair, and I got a ride to the office,
and Bud seen it.  He seen the swelling.  And I
went to Cooper Clinic after that, and I got a
knee brace.

Q  Okay.  Darren sent you to Bud.  Bud sent
you to Cooper Clinic; right?

A  Correct.

Q  As soon as it happened; right?

A  Beg your pardon?

Q  As soon as it happened, as soon as you
reported it to Bud, he sent you to Cooper
Clinic?  As a matter of fact, he paid for you
to have a cab there and back, because you
didn't have transportation?

A  Correct.

Q  It wasn't any kind of a problem.  You went
to the doctor.  They had you on light duty for
a while.  You came back to work, and kept
working at Hiram Walker; right?
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A  Correct.

Q  Never any problem?

A  Correct.”

Mr. Pitchford also testified that he agreed with the

claimant’s testimony regarding his knee injury in that it was

reported and taken care of through their normal procedure.  A

medical record regarding the claimant’s knee difficulties is found

at Respondents’ Exhibit No. 1, Page 55.  At that time, the claimant

was seen by Dr. Keith Holder.  The procedural process that the

claimant went through regarding his knee injury shows that the

claimant clearly understood how to report and then receive

treatment within the respondent’s procedures for a work place

injury.

The claimant is able to show objective medical findings

regarding his alleged back injury; however, he must also prove a

causal connection between that and the specific incident he alleges

to have occurred on August 19, 2013.  The claimant alleges that the

specific incident injury occurred when he was lifting a pallet.  I

note that it appears this injury was unwitnessed and the claimant’s

very low credibility in this matter.  Claimant alleges that he

informed Mr. Pitchford and Darrel about his alleged work related

back injury.  However, Mr. Pitchford credibly testified that the

claimant told him that he did not know what happened to his back.

As such, the claimant was not referred to a medical provider as had

occurred previously when he reported a work place knee injury.  I

simply do not believe that this alleged specific incident occurred.
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Given the claimant’s medical history after his surgery, it is

clear that he continued to have back difficulties.  It is also

clear that he attempted to deceive the Commission regarding the

level of his back difficulties by claiming those difficulties were

very minimal or nonexistent after surgery and medical records

clearly demonstrate they were much more severe.  It is more likely

that the difficulties the claimant is currently having are the

result of a recurrence of his pre-existing back injury then it is

a result of some specific incident the claimant alleges to have

occurred on August 19, 2013.  I find that the claimant has failed

to prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he suffered a

compensable injury to his low back on August 19, 2013.

I note for the record that a supplemental hearing was held in

this matter on February 13, 2014, and at that time an individual by

the name of Floyd Daffron and the claimant gave testimony.  That

hearing was conducted due to the respondents’ Motion for the

Introduction of New Evidence that was not objected to by the

claimant.  I have given very little weight to the testimony of both

Mr. Daffron and the claimant’s testimony in the February 13, 2014,

hearing as both men appeared to be lacking in credibility.

After the supplemental hearing the claimant in this matter

filed a Motion to Present Additional Evidence.  That evidence has

been blue booked to the file.  The respondents had no objection to

this additional evidence and this administrative law judge allowed

it to be presented.  That evidence consisted of a medical record

from Mercy Hospital which does provide a diagnosis to the claimant
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of a herniated nucleus pulposus.  That medical record states, in

part, that the claimant’s difficulties are due to a work injury;

however, I believe that assessment in the medical record was done

so through the history given to medical providers by the claimant

and given the claimant’s lack of credibility, I give little weight

to that assessment.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on October 23, 2013, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed October 23, 2013, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he sustained a compensable injury to his low back on

August 19, 2013.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to any benefits in this matter.
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ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


